52nd session of the HUMAN RIGHTS COUNCIL

Item 4 – General Debate, 22nd March 2023
Statement by the Czech Republic

Thank you Mister President, 

The Czech Republic aligns itself with the EU statement.

We continue to condemn in the strongest terms Russia´s unprovoked and unjustified war of aggression against Ukraine. We are outraged by the countless serious crimes committed by the Russian authorities in many regions of Ukraine and also in Russia as documented by the recent report of the Commission of Inquiry. We are gravely concerned by the enforced disappearances of activists and journalists from the newly occupied territories, such as Serhiy Tsyhipa, Yevhen Hurianov and Yaroslav Zhuk. We reiterate our call for accountability for all of these human rights violations. 

The human rights situation in Russia continues to deteriorate.  The repressions against political opposition, civil society, human rights defenders, and independent journalists are escalating. Media freedom and freedom of expression continue to be severely restricted, including through new legislation. We repeat our call for the immediate and unconditional release of all political prisoners, such as Vladimir Kara-Murza and Yuriy Dmitriev. 
We remain deeply concerned about the systematic human rights violations in Belarus. Repression of civil society, independent media and political opposition continues and voices opposing the country´s participation in the war against Ukraine are being brutally silenced. We are gravely concerned about the widespread and systematic practice of torture and ill-treatment. All political prisoners, such as Ihar Losik and his wife Darja, Maryna Zolatava and Liudmila Čekina must be immediately released. 
The human rights situation in China remains worrying. The OHCHR assessment regarding the human rights concerns in Xinjiang highlighted the serious human rights violations against minorities in the region. We remain seriously concerned about the existence of the political re-education camps, widespread surveillance and restrictions on the exercise of fundamental freedoms. We repeat our call for an immediate release of all human rights defenders, journalists and lawyers, including Ilham Tohti, Chang Weiping and Huang Xueqin. We are also worried about the situation in Hong Kong, including restrictions of media freedom and freedom of assembly and association.
Furthermore, we remain deeply concerned about the serious human rights violations and political repressions in Venezuela and Cuba. 
With regard to the situations in Myanmar, DPRK and Iran we would like to refer to our statements during the respective interactive dialogues.
